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West Clandon Parish Council - Chairman’s Report 2019 - 2020
Garlicks Arch
The principle focus for the Parish Council during the past year has been the proposed developments under Guildford Borough Council’s new Local Plan at Garlicks Arch and Gosden Hill.   These two developments are destined to pose a very real threat to the village of West Clandon, resulting in an increase the traffic through our village on the A247.
The Parish Council had an official meeting with the Garlicks Arch developers on August 5th and told them - in no uncertain terms - of our concerns for West Clandon if their plans were adopted and became a reality.  Following this meeting, a strongly worded letter of objection was written to the Guildford Borough Council’s planning department, pointing out the problems that would be inflicted on West Clandon, if the Garlicks Arch development was permitted to go ahead.  
The developers also attended the Parish Council meeting on September 11th to further explain their plans for Garlicks Arch to an audience of local residents.

On September 30th, a deputation from the Parish Council met senior planners at the Guildford Borough Council to remind them of the already agreed sum of £1 million that had already been allocated for mitigation measures and road improvements on the A247.
Clandon Station Car Park
At our February meeting, representatives from South Western Railways were invited to explain their plans for the proposed upgrade to the Clandon Station Car Park by increasing the number of car park spaces from the current 91 up to 250.   The Parish Council stated that no consultation had taken place on this matter and that South Western Railways were obviously unaware the dangerous exit and entrance that currently exists for vehicles at the junction of the Station Approach and the A247.  Following this meeting, another letter of objection was sent to the Borough Council Planning department, SCC Councillors and Surrey County Council Highways, pointing out that if this scheme was given the go-ahead, measures would have to be taken to improve sightlines at the A247/Station Approach junction.
Planning
During the year, the Parish Council has continued to consider planning matters affecting the village.   Although our Council has no control over specific planning applications in the village, we can only comment on such applications in the same way as the public and raise concerns with Guildford Borough Council, which is the local planning authority.  
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We raise particular concerns brought to us by local residents and during the past year, we have put forward objections to a number of applications for additional houses in the Parish, where we thought the sites were too cramped or would harm the openness of the Greenbelt.
Following the adoption of Guildford Borough Council’s new local plan, planning policy has become stricter within the boundary of the village.   House extensions which would have previously been acceptable are now being refused on the grounds that they are disproportionate.   Although there is no hard and fast rule, extensions which make a house more than about 30% bigger than it was when it was first built are being refused.   As the Guildford Borough Planning Department has said “the full weight of Green Belt Policy is now applied to West Clandon”.   The previous policy had been less strict within the village.
The effect of this can be to force growing families out of the village because they cannot extend their houses.  This is not a desirable outcome from the point of view of village sustainability. This contrasts to the approach applied by Guildford when developers purchase very similar houses and gain permission to demolish and replace them with two houses, often themselves of significant size.  During the year, the Parish Council wrote to the Guildford Planning Department pointing out this disparity and asking them to review their approach and offer slightly more flexibility on house extensions within the village.   Sadly, we have received no substantive response. 
Recreation Ground
Our contractors have done a good job looking after the Recreation Ground during the year and we have renewed their contract that now includes looking after the area of land that surrounds the Clandon Dragon on the Epsom Road.   On the Recreation Ground, the goal posts adjacent to the Village Hall Car Park have been repositioned further away from the parked vehicles and in due course, nets for both goal posts will be purchased.
The new car parking extension at the Village Hall is now well used and its success is proof that the project has been money well spent.

The annual inspection of the children’s playground exposed some potential repairs that needed urgent attention. It has been discovered that the bearings on the children’s roundabout have seized and the whole piece of apparatus will have to be replaced with a smaller modern roundabout with new tarmac around it when funds allow.
In the Toddlers play area, we have replaced the old playframe and purchased a new timber twin climbing tower, which will be installed when the company resumes work after the ‘Lockdown’.   The Parish Council received grants covering 50% of the costs for this work from the Guildford Borough Council and IGAS.  A new ranch style fence has now been installed around the Toddler’s play area with two sturdy gates and a further strong gate at the entrance to the area beside the British Legion.
The row of Chestnut trees beside the A247 on the east side of the Recreation Ground were a cause for concern during the year, as they were shedding their branches and were in need of attention.  Surrey County Council Highways officials denied that the trees were on SCC land and that the majority were arguably the responsibility of the Parish Council.   
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It has been arranged that this work will be attended to once normal working has been resumed by our contractors. 
Footpaths

A comprehensive review of the rights of way in the Parish was undertaken during the year and it was concluded that the network of public footpaths was in an overall fit state.   Two footpaths were closed during the year – one across Clandon Park that required the reconstruction of a new footbridge and the other to the north of Tithebarns Lane which was overgrown and required a new stile and gate.   Both of these footpaths have now been reopened.
The Parish Council commissioned extra cuts on six footpaths around the Parish to ensure that they remained passable during the summer months.   Flooding affected a number of these paths at the southern end of the Parish during the winter months and drainage work by landowners has helped improve this situation to some extent.
Neighbourhood Plan

Work on the West Clandon Neighbourhood Plan continued throughout the year with a strong emphasis on consultation with residents and other stakeholders.  The results of the survey of residents was delivered to all addresses in West Clandon and provided the foundation on which the Plan has been constructed with further consultation events and opportunities held throughout the year.   The draft plan was published for formal consultation in March 2020 and a report detailing the outcome is currently being considered by the Guildford Borough Council.    A revised plan will be put to the Planning Inspectorate later this year and if accepted, the Plan will then be put to residents in a local referendum. 
The membership of the Parish Council was increased from six members to eight in         May 2019 and we welcomed Ann Dickinson and Jenny Wicks to our ranks.  
Unfortunately, we were very sad to lose John Stone as our clerk when he decided to step down from that office last December.   Our grateful thanks go to John for his seven years of dedicated service to this Parish Council and we are grateful that he has agreed to remain on hand to advise us until our Neighbourhood Plan has finally been approved.   
We would also like to thank Anne Tait, the Clerk of St Martha’s Parish Council for acting as our ‘locum clerk’ in the meantime.

We now welcome Fiona Gilbert as the Parish Council’s new clerk and she will be taking up her duties during the course of the next few months.

I would like to thank all my fellow Parish Councillors for their help, support and assistance during the past year.  Thanks also go to our Borough Councillors Tim Anderson, Chris Barrass and Catherine Young and our County Councillor Keith Taylor for attending and contributing to our meetings with their help and advice.
May 7th 2020                                                                           Terence Patrick

                                                                                                      (Chairman) 
